

5 Things U.S. Policymakers Must Understand About China-Africa Relations

By Jordan Link October 2021

Contents

1 Introduction and summary

- 3 Africans view the United States and China favorably
- 5 Chinese activity creates jobs in Africa, albeit low-skill ones
- 8 'Debt trap diplomacy' lacks evidence, but transparency is a key concern
- 10 Warnings about Chinese technology fail to resonate with African governments
- 12 Chinese commercial activity has harmed the environment in many African countries
- 15 Recommendations
- **19 Conclusion**
- 20 About the author and acknowledgments
- 21 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

The eighth convening of the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation (FOCAC), likely to be held late this year, marks more than 20 years of high-level and institutionalized dialogue between Beijing and African leaders. The forum serves as a joint platform allowing Chinese and African officials to formulate how Chinese engagement can support African development goals and other ongoing initiatives. Over the years, Chinese leaders have used FOCAC to announce pledges for development financing in Africa.

U.S. policymakers on both sides of the aisle have grown more anxious about Beijing's role on the African continent as China-Africa relations have deepened in a variety of areas, including trade and commercial ties, military-security relations, and technology. However, American policymakers across the political spectrum have not prioritized African countries when it comes to U.S. foreign policy plans. Rather, Washington's limited focus on Africa has lacked coordination and now is often unsettled by an ill-defined concept of "Chinese influence." When former President Donald Trump's administration unveiled a new strategy for Africa, it framed the continent as a venue for competition with Beijing, rather than offering a positive vision for U.S.-Africa relations.¹ The Biden administration has sought to refocus the Trump administration's Prosper Africa initiative, a campaign to increase two-way trade and investment with African countries.² In April 2021, U.S. Secretary of State Antony Blinken held virtual meetings with Kenyan President Uhuru Kenyatta, Kenyan Cabinet Secretary for Foreign Affairs Ambassador Raychelle Omamo, Nigerian President Muhammadu Buhari, and Nigerian Foreign Minister Geoffrey Onyeama to discuss mutual goals and shared concerns.³

It is critical that the United States works to rebalance its relations with African countries, especially as the continent undergoes dramatic demographic and economic changes. Africa's population is expected to double to 2.5 billion by 2050, accounting for more than one-quarter of the global population.⁴ In addition, prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, the continent was home to 7 of the world's 10 fastest-growing economies.⁵ As Africa expert Judd Devermont argues, "every global problem is going to have an African dimension to it."⁶ From climate change and pandemic responses to cyber governance, African countries are sure to play a significant role in the future of global affairs. U.S. policymakers must realize that if they are unable to advance U.S.-Africa relations in the near future, they will miss a crucial opportunity to participate in a rapidly changing region where American national interests are at stake. Most importantly, the United States cannot continue to rely solely on a strategy of criticizing Beijing's engagement across Africa. This report outlines five key realities of China's role in Africa that U.S. policymakers need to understand in order to get U.S. Africa-focused policy right:

1. Africans view the United States and China favorably.

- 2. Chinese economic activities across Africa are not solely extractive and create jobs.
- 3. The claim that China is engaged in so-called debt trap diplomacy lacks evidence, but transparency is still a key concern.
- 4. Chinese state financing is paving the way for Chinese companies to dominate telecommunications infrastructure development in many African nations.
- 5. Chinese commercial activity has harmed the environment in many African countries.

American officials need to understand China's activities in Africa to contextualize their own policy and, in some cases, learn from Chinese successes and failures. Fundamentally, Chinese engagement across Africa is important because it is meeting the needs of one or more powerful local constituencies, from the creation of jobs to providing needed technology and related infrastructure. This report offers recommendations for U.S. policymakers to advance their own positive agenda in Africa by meeting Africa's needs. These needs include increasing donations of COVID-19 vaccines to African countries, helping African partners develop local laws to improve outcomes from foreign investment and lending, institutionalizing the U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit, and forming and funding an export-credit coalition to provide alternatives to Chinese government lending.

Africans view the United States and China favorably

While U.S. policymakers warn the American public and the rest of the world of the dangers of Beijing's influence, populations in many African countries do not see Chinese engagement in the same light. The latest public attitudes surveys, conducted in 18 African countries between 2019 and 2020 by the nonpartisan research institution Afrobarometer, reveal that perceptions of China's political and economic influence across the continent are positive.⁷ For example, 59 percent of individuals interviewed believe China's economic and political influence is "somewhat or very positive.⁷⁸

Comparatively, 58 percent of those interviewed think the United States has a "somewhat positive or mostly positive" economic and political influence in their home countries, showing that despite seeming neglect on the U.S. side, America is still viewed positively among African populations.⁹ In fact, a higher percentage of survey participants believe China's economic and political influence is "somewhat negative or very negative" than believe the same regarding the United States—15 percent to 13 percent, respectively.¹⁰ The average level of "somewhat positive or very positive" views on China's economic and political influence has also dropped slightly across Africa over the years. Afrobarometer's 16-country poll average from 2014 to 2015 was 65 percent.¹¹ Currently, the 18-country poll average stands at 60 percent.¹²

The African public surveyed sees neither the United States nor China as a strong model for future development. However, when asked to pick the country that represents the best model for future development, it gave the United States the highest percentage of the vote: 32 percent of respondents chose the United States, while 23 percent chose China.¹³

Despite the resources the Chinese government has dedicated to fostering China-Africa relations, what China offers is not perceived as overwhelmingly better than what's offered by the United States. At the U.N. General Assembly in September 2017, nine African leaders told then-President Trump that "we would prefer to do business with the United States and other western countries, but *you aren't there* ... unlike China."¹⁴ (emphasis added) Moving forward, U.S. policymakers should track how individual African countries react to Washington's and Beijing's handling of the COVID-19 pandemic and race issues, areas where both countries have mixed records. African leaders have criticized both governments for their handling of the pandemic.¹⁵ For example, Nigerian Cabinet Minister Oby Ezekwesili criticized China for its mismanagement of the outbreak and demanded Beijing compensate Africa for damages caused by the pandemic.¹⁶ Further, the African Group, a regional group at the United Nations composed of 54 member states from the African continent, backed the European Union's resolution calling for an independent inquiry into the origins of the coronavirus pandemic.¹⁷ African leaders also openly criticized Trump for his tweets claiming that the World Health Organization, led by Ethiopian Dr. Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus, was "China centric."¹⁸

African leaders have voiced deep reservations about both Chinese and U.S. race policies. In 2020, officials in Nigeria and Ghana voiced their concerns regarding discrimination targeting Africans in Guangzhou.¹⁹ The murder of George Floyd also evoked critical responses from African leaders such as Ghanaian President Nana Akufo-Addo, who took to Twitter to say, "It cannot be right that, in the 21st century, the U.S., this great bastion of democracy, continues to grapple with the problem of systemic racism."²⁰

As concerns over Chinese influence in Africa grow among U.S. policymakers, it is critical to realize that positive perceptions in African countries toward China do not drastically outpace those toward the United States. There is strong evidence that African citizens and governments are open to partnering with the United States over China if American leadership shows up and delivers.

Chinese activity creates jobs in Africa, albeit low-skill ones

As the United States has prioritized other regions in foreign policy, China is currently the African continent's most significant bilateral economic partner. Extensive economic activity has led to concerns that Beijing's state-owned and private enterprises are exclusively extracting resources from African countries and importing Chinese workers for these projects instead of employing local African labor.

To be sure, there are Chinese workers in Africa. According to Chinese government data, in 2019, there were a total of 182,745 workers across the continent.²¹ That same year, the top five countries with Chinese workers were Algeria (42,999), Angola (22,868), Nigeria (12,199), Zambia (8,906), and Kenya (8,348). These five countries accounted for slightly more than 50 percent of all Chinese workers in Africa at the end of 2019; Algeria alone accounts for just less than 25 percent.

However, extensive research shows that Chinese firms in Africa also create jobs for local workers. Field research conducted in 2013 by Tang Xiaoyang, the deputy director of the Carnegie-Tsinghua Center for Global Policy, demonstrates that China-Africa Cotton has created thousands of jobs for local workers in Malawi and Zambia and contracts with more than 100,000 farmers throughout Southern Africa.²² A 2015 survey of 73 different Chinese manufacturing companies across three Ethiopian industrial zones found that Chinese factories employed nearly 28,000 Ethiopians and fewer than 1,500 Chinese expats.²³ In other words, approximately 95 percent of the workforce were local hires. Other research from 2015 conducted by scholars at the Hong Kong University of Science and Technology shows that 85 percent of workers across 400 Chinese companies were Africans.²⁴ A 2017 McKinsey & Company study found that in the 4,832 Chinese-owned firms in Africa it surveyed, 89 percent of employees were African—with nearly 300,000 jobs created for local workers.²⁵ The authors of that study argue that if this figure were scaled across their estimate of 10,000 Chinese-owned firms across Africa, Chinese-owned businesses would employ several million Africans. Other research conducted from 2016 to 2019 demonstrates similar findings in Chinese-backed wind energy projects in Ethiopia. Two projects surveyed—Adama 1 and Adama 2, which are responsible

for nearly 5 percent of all Ethiopia's electricity generation—employed roughly 75 percent and 81 percent local workers, respectively, for a total of approximately 2,000 local Ethiopian workers.²⁶

When compared with non-Chinese foreign firms operating in Africa, Chinese enterprises employ close to the same percentage of local workers. A 2016 comparative research project examining 12 ongoing construction projects in Ghana found that hiring practices by Chinese firms were similar to those of other foreign construction enterprises.²⁷ This research analyzed six Chinese-led projects, three foreign-led projects not of Chinese origin, and three Ghanaian-led projects. The Chinese-owned enterprises surveyed employed 90 percent local hires. Other foreign-led projects employed 93 percent local hires. Surprisingly, Ghanaian enterprises had the lowest share of local employees at 85 percent.²⁸ Another project conducted between 2016 and 2017 by researchers at SOAS University of London surveyed 37 firms in Angola and 40 firms in Ethiopia, of which about half were Chinese-owned. In Angola, 74 percent of workers employed by the Chinese firms were local Angolans, while 90 percent of employees in Ethiopia were Ethiopian.²⁹

Despite significant evidence of Chinese-led job creation, however, issues remain with the labor practices of Chinese-firms in Africa. Most notably, Chinese managers do not often promote local Africans to higher ranks within Chinese-owned businesses. According to McKinsey, only 44 percent of local managers at Chinese-owned companies surveyed were African. Frangton Chiyemura, a lecturer in international development, found that top management and technical positions at Chinese-backed wind energy projects in Ethiopia remain dominated by Chinese employees.³⁰ Tang Xiaoyang has also found that the proportion of African employees is often much lower in companies offering high-skill and technical jobs.³¹

Besides disparities in promotion opportunities, reports have highlighted various instances of alleged labor rights violations and human rights abuses by Chinese companies in Africa. African workers have complained of low wages and poor working and living conditions.³² In a 2020 incident, two Zimbabwean miners were allegedly shot by their Chinese employer during a dispute over wages, when one worker confronted his employer regarding his wages.³³ The Zimbabwe Environmental Lawyers Association stated that the incident demonstrated the "systematic and widespread" abuse of workers by the Chinese company.³⁴ One victim was compensated by the mining company following the incident; the company also covered his medical expenses.³⁵ The Chinese Embassy in Zimbabwe said it was "highly concerned" by the case and called for a transparent investigation.³⁶ Unfair Chinese labor practices

in Africa have been a source of concern for workers, labor unions, and human rights organizations for decades.³⁷ Human Rights Watch produced a detailed report in 2011 alleging that "Chinese-run copper mining companies in Zambia routinely flout labor laws and regulations designed to protect workers' safety and the right to organize."³⁸ The report shed light on poor health and safety conditions, regular 12- to 18-hour shifts of hard labor, and anti-union practices.³⁹ All such activities highlighted in the report represented a gross violation of Zambia's labor laws.⁴⁰

'Debt trap diplomacy' lacks evidence, but transparency is a key concern

The practice of so-called debt trap diplomacy—the theory that Beijing uses loans to saddle foreign countries with debt in order to force governments to hand over strategic assets such as ports and railways—has gripped many U.S. policymakers.⁴¹ This narrative has been dismissed by many experts as fiction.⁴² To date, there is no evidence of the Chinese government seizing an asset in response to an unpaid debt owed by an African government. Officials from South Africa, Uganda, Zambia, Rwanda, Ethiopia, Djibouti, and the African Development Bank have all rejected the debt trap narrative.⁴³ Even the most widely cited example of debt trap diplomacy outside Africa, the Hambantota port in Sri Lanka, has been shown to actually be a more complicated problem created by "a persistent balance of payment (BOP) crisis resulting from the reduction of trade over the years" while the port faced external debt servicing costs, most of which were not Chinese loans. At the end of 2017, Chinese loans only amounted to 10 percent of Sri Lanka's total debt.⁴⁴ International sovereign bonds composed the largest part of Sri Lanka's total foreign debt at 39 percent. In the face of external debt servicing costs, Sri Lanka needed foreign currency inflows. Sri Lanka leased the Hambantota port to China Merchants Port Holdings Co. Ltd. to increase its foreign reserves.45

Nevertheless, Chinese lending across Africa remains a complex story. The Chinese government is the African continent's largest bilateral creditor, holding 21 percent of all African debt.⁴⁶ Researchers at the Johns Hopkins University School of Advanced International Studies China-Africa Research Initiative have found that from 2000 to 2019, Chinese financiers—both public and private—signed \$153 billion worth of loans spread across 1,141 loan commitments with African governments and their state-owned enterprises.⁴⁷ The top five borrowers—Angola (\$42.6 billion), Ethiopia (\$13.7 billion), Zambia (\$9.9 billion), Kenya (\$9.2 billion), and Nigeria (\$6.7 billion)—held more than 50 percent of all the Chinese loans to African governments.⁴⁸ Resource-backed lending—loans based on future income from accessing natural resources—accounted for 26 percent of all Chinese loans in Africa from 2000 to 2019.⁴⁹ Moreover, Angola accounted for 70 percent of China's resource-secured lending.⁵⁰

Chinese lending is likely under increased international scrutiny due to President Xi Jinping's outward foreign policy push, the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). Despite the international attention the initiative has spurred regarding major infrastructure projects, Chinese lending to African BRI signatories per year has remained static since the public unveiling of the BRI in 2013.⁵¹ In fact, Chinese lending to African governments peaked as the BRI was launched.⁵² Since 2014, the amount of total Chinese lending to Africa has hovered around \$10 billion per year, excluding Angola.⁵³

Despite a lack of evidence to support the debt trap narrative, policymakers and researchers cannot be fully confident that China does not conduct debt trap diplomacy because Chinese lending is purposefully opaque. Research led by AidData, a research center at the College of William & Mary, demonstrates that Chinese loan contracts often contain confidentiality clauses that prohibit borrowers from revealing the terms or even the existence of the debt.⁵⁴ According to AidData's assessment of 100 loan contracts, most of the contracts prevent borrowers from disclosing contract terms or related information unless required by domestic law.⁵⁵ These confidentiality requirements are atypical compared with other non-Chinese loans; as AidData concludes, "Borrower confidentiality obligations outside the Chinese sample are rare and narrowly drawn." AidData also found that nearly 75 percent of Chinese loans identified contain clauses that prevent the debt from being restructured in multilateral settings.⁵⁶

Warnings about Chinese technology fail to resonate with African governments

U.S. officials have long warned other countries about the dangers of adopting 5G telecommunications and surveillance equipment from Chinese companies over concerns of deep connections to Beijing and its surveillance state.⁵⁷ However, these warnings do not resonate with many African leaders, as price and basic connectivity outweigh security concerns. Some African leaders have blatantly rejected the merits of U.S. warnings about Huawei, labeling the warnings political. For instance, South African President Cyril Ramaphosa has said the United States is "jealous" of Huawei's success in SG.⁵⁸ Kenya's Cabinet Secretary for Information and Communications Technology Joe Mucheru summed up U.S. warnings not to partner with Huawei as merely "political postures."⁵⁹

W. Gyude Moore, former Liberian minister of public works and current senior policy fellow at the Center for Global Development, clearly lays out the calculus facing African countries. The concern is not about whether Huawei or other Chinese technology firms create security vulnerabilities for critical data but more about "basic connectivity," said Moore.⁶⁰ He adds, "It is about connecting each country to the internet in a way that is adequate, dependable and affordable."

Despite U.S. warnings, Huawei is a mainstay in African telecommunications networks. Huawei has conducted business in Africa since 1998 and now operates in 40 African countries.⁶¹ Huawei's success in Africa is due in part to the company's access to Chinese state loans. Over the past 20 years, 29 African governments have signed 69 loans with China's state-owned banks and other financial institutions, worth more than \$6 billion, for Huawei projects.⁶² ZTE, another prominent Chinese telecommunications equipment provider, has had similar state support from Beijing. Since 2000, the governments of 14 African countries have signed 23 loans for projects involving ZTE, worth more than \$3.7 billion. Researchers with the China-Africa Research Initiative have identified some of the interest rates for these loans, which are often well below market rates. The interest rates for 28 of the 69 loans involving Huawei are publicly available, at an average interest rate of 2.25 percent. Six of the 23 loans involving ZTE also averaged interest rates of 2.25 percent.⁶³ Cost will continue to be a determining factor in the telecommunications industry. According to China-Africa expert Cobus van Staden, "one of the key reasons African countries have pushed back against pressure to drop Huawei is that the company is involved at every level of internet provision, from undersea cables ... to terrestrial networks to selling mobile phones to African consumers."⁶⁴ As countries transition to the next generation of telecoms equipment, African governments may need to incorporate at least some Huawei equipment or face the high costs of eliminating Huawei equipment from already-existing networks. Unless U.S. government warnings to avoid technology from Chinese companies are accompanied by financial assistance or a near-peer competitor to Huawei's service offerings, they will likely continue to fall on deaf ears.

Chinese commercial activity has harmed the environment in many African countries

Chinese activities across Africa raise serious questions about their potential consequences on the environment and climate. Some fallouts from Chinese projects across the continent include the prevalent use of fossil fuels, increased pollution, and heightened incentives for illegal exploitation of natural resources.

Chinese loans have been used to finance coal projects in South Africa, Zimbabwe, Morocco, Malawi, Botswana, and Zambia.⁶⁵ According to the China-Africa Research Initiative, since 2000, Chinese state-owned banks have supplied \$3.7 billion in financing for coal projects in Africa, totaling 6,800 megawatts.⁶⁶ Many African countries have been eager to proceed with coal-powered energy projects that only China will finance, as they want to meet the energy demand quickly and place less importance on long-term environmental damage and the contribution to climate change. The Chinese government and its lending institutions have recently shown signs of reducing support for coal projects abroad, but it is unclear if this is a temporary, pandemic-related dip or a policy shift.

Another negative externality of Chinese engagement in Africa is environmental degradation and pollution. For instance, Ghana's leaders, with the help of a Chinese stated-owned enterprise, are attempting to mine bauxite in a world-renowned forest reserve called Atewa. Local activists and water experts say that the mining would taint the water for 5 million people.⁶⁷ In addition, the mine is expected to have an impact on an estimated 17,400 hectares of protected forest area. According to a 2018 Human Rights Watch report, mining bauxite has had devastating consequences in a number of African countries.⁶⁸ The report found that mining in Guinea damaged farmlands and water sources and coated crops in dust. Sand mining conducted by a Chinese company, Haiyu Mozambique Mining Co. Lda, has severely affected the housing and living conditions of Nagonha residents in Mozambique and likely significantly contributed to a flood that partially destroyed a coastal village, leaving nearly 300 people homeless in February 2015.⁶⁹ Haiyu denied responsibility; however, Amnesty International concluded that "all of the available evidence strongly suggests that Haiyu's mining activities and in particular the way it deposited sand across the landscape placed the coastal village at heightened risk of flooding."70

Chinese commercial engagement with Africa has also heightened incentives for illegal or damaging—often both—exploitation of natural resources. For example, Chinese demand for African timber has led to significant black-market activity. In 2017, the Environmental Investigation Agency detailed how 1.4 million illegally harvested logs in Nigeria with a market value of \$300 million were laundered into China with more than \$1 million worth of bribes paid to Nigerian government officials.⁷¹ Furthermore, in 2018, Chinese entities owned around 90 percent of Ghana's industrial fishing fleet despite Ghanaian law forbidding foreign ownership or control.⁷² This sort of illegal fishing has cost the Ghanaian economy an estimated \$65 million per year.⁷³ Illicit fishing operations place Ghana's fish stocks under pressure, so much so that pelagic fisheries in the region may collapse within three to seven years.⁷⁴ Lastly, the Chinese market for ejiao, a traditional medicine made from gelatin extracted from boiled donkey skins, has put donkey populations at risk throughout several African countries such as Botswana, Ethiopia, Ghana, and Kenya. For many vulnerable populations, donkeys are a vital labor resource to transport food, water, firewood, goods, and people.⁷⁵

Although negative environmental impacts have resulted from Chinese economic engagement in Africa, the Chinese government has nonetheless made some positive contributions to Africa's renewable energy development. In 2014, the Chinese government donated \$800,000 worth of solar street lights to Uganda's Kampala Capital City Authority.⁷⁶ Moreover, in 2016, the Zambian government signed a loan from the China Development Bank worth \$170 million to finance solar-powered milling plants.⁷⁷ With the help of Chinese contractors, Kenya launched a 50-megawatt solar power plant, one of the largest photovoltaic electricity stations in Africa.⁷⁸ Looking forward, it will be important to track Chinese energy engagement in Africa following President Xi Jinping's announcement that China "will not build new coal-fired power projects abroad."⁷⁹ While this is a step in the right direction, Xi was not clear if this announcement applies to all forms of financial support, or what it means for Chinese coal-fired power plants already underway.

The double-edged nature of China's environmental footprint in African countries is best displayed through a Tanzanian case study.⁸⁰ In 2017, the Chinese government announced that it would stop importing certain types of waste, including unprocessed waste plastics, as of January 1, 2018. This development combined with rising labor costs encouraged some Chinese businesses to look toward Africa for opportunities in the recycling industry. Currently, about 60 Chinese factories are involved in plastic recycling, granulation, and the manufacturing of a variety of plastic products in Tanzania. Plastic recycling was almost nonexistent in Tanzania before the Chinese factories opened. Interviews with Chinese investors revealed that dozens of local recyclers bought used machines from Chinese factories in order to set up their own smaller trash collection and recycling centers.⁸¹ In other words, not only did Chinese factories help Tanzania create a new industry, but they also spurred local workers into starting their own small businesses, further fueling the economy.

However, this seemingly positive development had a negative environmental impact. During extensive field research in Tanzania, Ying Xia, a researcher affiliated with the China-Africa Research Initiative, found that "most plastic recycling facilities [we] visited during this research hadn't installed any waste management systems at all, nor did they provide any protective health or safety equipment for their workers. ... Many workshops are located within or near residential areas, where they can easily find temporary workers. There was even one facility we visited that was dumping their discarded materials, like flexible labels, into an open well near a local school's soccer playground."

Recommendations

The United States has ample opportunity to improve its economic and security partnerships in Africa and an urgent need to do so in the context of U.S.-China competition. But much of what America needs to do to counter Chinese influence in Africa has nothing to do with China. Instead, the United States must take basic steps to improve its performance in Africa as a reliable partner.

Regardless of the contours of U.S.-Africa relations and the rivalry between Washington and Beijing, a historic pandemic is raging. African countries need better access to COVID-19 vaccines, and the United States is an ideal partner to help provide critical assistance in a time of need. This can be accomplished by:

• Donating more vaccines. To date, just 4.3 percent of all Africans are fully vaccinated.⁸² As the COVID-19 pandemic continues to rage outside developed countries, U.S. policymakers must find a way to increase vaccine donations to African countries. Of the 72 million doses delivered to Africa from the Chinese government, only 11 million have been donations.⁸³ African nations have had to buy almost 85 percent of their Chinese vaccines.

Next, U.S. policymakers must carefully thread the needle between articulating a positive vision for the future of U.S.-Africa relations independent of rivalry with Beijing while also offering policy solutions that mitigate challenges catalyzed by Chinese engagement across the continent. Toward these ends, this report recommends the following:

• Drop the lecturing rhetoric. U.S. policymakers' warnings of Chinese debt traps, imported Chinese workers stealing local jobs, and security concerns related to 5G technologies do not resonate with African leaders. The first step toward articulating a positive vision for the future of U.S.-Africa relations must include dropping paternalistic rhetoric based on false assumptions.

Refocus existing aid and development programs in Africa:

- Develop a sectoral focus and targeted incentives for the Prosper Africa initiative.

The Prosper Africa initiative, which aims to increase two-way trade and investment between the United States and African countries, should focus on two to three priority sectors and experiment to find the right combination of financial and commercial diplomacy support to boost U.S. participation.⁸⁴ Originally developed under the Trump administration, the initiative as it stands lacks specific directives or incentives to boost U.S. business interests. U.S. policymakers can better facilitate increased trade and investment linkages by helping direct businesses to the most attractive opportunities and increasing financial support and smallbusiness knowhow in the region.

- Increase funding and support for Power Africa. Former President Barack Obama's signature Africa-focused initiative, supported by the Electrify Africa Act of 2015, sought to bring market-based sustainable electricity development solutions to 50 million people in Africa by 2020, a goal it reached easily. The Biden administration should undertake a review of this successful program and work with Congress to significantly expand funding support.⁸⁵
- Announce the return of the U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit. Last held in 2014, the Leaders Summit should be a permanent fixture of U.S.-Africa relations that is planned by career staff at the State Department in collaboration with the African Union. It will demonstrate a high-level commitment to furthering ties between Washington and African capitals. If the summit is held once every four years, each sitting U.S. president will be ensured to host or attend the event once during their term of office. Comparatively, Japan hosts the Tokyo International Conference on African Development once every five years, while China hosts the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation once every three years.

To further demonstrate high-level commitment, the United States should establish diplomatic reciprocity by suggesting the next summit be hosted by a key African partner in 2022, or when it is safe to travel again given the COVID-19 pandemic. In order to improve political buy-in within the United States and bureaucratic longevity for the summit, the Biden administration may want to include bipartisan congressional and key cultural figure attendance and request multiyear funding support for the summit in the fiscal year 2023 budget.

- Strengthen educational and person-to-person exchanges. The United States should expand the Fulbright Program; increase EducationUSA funding targeted to encourage more Africans to enroll in U.S. universities; and increase International Visitor Leadership Program funding in key African nations.⁸⁶
- Encourage more government-to-government contact across departments. The United States should approve more high-level African delegations to visit Washington while also increasing high-level U.S. government travel to African countries, especially those involved in trade. The U.S. trade representative should prioritize long-term discussions with the African Continental Free Trade Area, both to encourage the area's effectiveness and to gauge the potential for future trade talks. When safe, the U.S. secretaries of commerce, agriculture, and energy should undertake a trade mission to key African nations. The United States should also significantly increase contact between the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and the recently established Africa Centres for Disease Control and Prevention and finance work not just on infectious diseases but also on noncommunicable diseases, environmental health issues, natural disaster response, and capacity-building in member states.

Finally, Chinese engagement in Africa—through Chinese government initiatives, state-owned enterprises, and private Chinese firms—presents both opportunities and risks for partner governments on the African continent. The United States should help African partners mitigate the negative aspects of that engagement by:

 Partnering with African governments to help develop laws that address challenges brought about by China's economic engagement. China's engagement with African countries poses risks and challenges to key interests such as transparency, labor practices, and environmental sustainability. As such, the United States should help African countries develop local laws and standards to mitigate these risks. As previously noted, Chinese government lenders themselves have imposed confidentiality requirements on partner countries to not reveal details of loans unless required by local law. Therefore, the United States should partner with African governments to develop pertinent local laws. These efforts should span different issues such as labor practices, to ensure that local African workers are able to reach management positions and receive technical training, and environmental standards, to mitigate damage done to local environments. • Forming a coalition of export credit agencies to support vendors seeking to compete against Huawei and Chinese state-backed loans.⁸⁷ U.S. policymakers should stop warning African countries against partnering with Chinese technology companies for telecommunications equipment without offering price-competitive alternatives. To date, U.S. warnings have not resulted in any African governments switching from Huawei or ZTE. To offer an alternative, the United States, together with other countries, should seek to create competition in the 5G arena through a coalition of export credit agencies.

Conclusion

The soon-to-be eighth Forum on China-Africa Cooperation demonstrates Beijing's high-level commitment to developing partnerships with countries across the African continent. Despite Beijing's long-term focus on becoming the partner of choice in Africa, the United States still enjoys comparable public support and a strong foundation for significant economic and security partnerships on the continent. U.S. policy-makers should focus on developing a positive vision for the future of America's role in Africa rather than relying solely on criticizing China's engagement.

About the author

Jordan Link is the China policy analyst for National Security and International Policy at the Center for American Progress. He focuses on understanding the strategic and economic challenges that the Chinese Communist Party presents for the future of American foreign policy.

Before joining CAP, Link worked as the research manager of the Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies China-Africa Research Initiative, where he led the China-Africa loans database research team and conducted quantitative and qualitative studies of China-Africa trade, finance, and security affairs. He also worked at National Defense University's Center for the Study of Chinese Military Affairs.

Link has an M.A. in Asian studies from the Elliott School of International Affairs at The George Washington University and a B.A. in international relations from the College of William & Mary.

Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank Laura Edwards, CAP program associate for China policy, and China research interns Anna Lipscomb and Patrick Yu for their invaluable research support.

Endnotes

- 1 Mark Landler and Edward Wong, "Bolton Outlines a Strategy for Africa That's Really About Countering China," *The New York Times*, December 13, 2018, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2018/12/13/us/politics/john-boltonafrica-china.html.
- 2 U.S. Department of State, "Digital Press Briefing on U.S.-Africa Trade and Investment through Prosper Africa," Press release, July 28, 2021, available at https://www.state.gov/ digital-press-briefing-on-u-s-africa-trade-and-investmentthrough-prosper-africa/.
- 3 U.S. Department of State, "Secretary Blinken's Virtual Travel to Africa," Press release, April 26, 2021, available at https:// www.state.gov/secretary-blinkens-virtual-travel-to-africa/.
- 4 The Economist, "Africa's population will double by 2050," May 28, 2020, available at https://www.economist.com/specialreport/2020/03/26/africas-population-will-double-by-2050.
- 5 Matthew Winkler, "Coronavirus Is Helping African Economies Compete," Bloomberg, November 25, 2020, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/ articles/2020-11-25/coronavirus-is-helping-african-economies-compete.
- 6 Judd Devermont, "Transcript: Africa expert Judd Devermont talks with Michael Morell on 'Intelligence Matters," CBS News, February 26, 2020, available at https://www. cbsnews.com/news/transcript-africa-expert-judd-devermont-talks-with-michael-morell-on-intelligence-matters/.
- 7 Countries included Cabo Verde, Guinea, Mali, Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire, Kenya, Nigeria, Botswana, Ethiopia, Gabon, Lesotho, Uganda, Malawi, Namibia, Ghana, Angola, Sierra Leone, and Tunisia. Edem Selormey, "Africans' perceptions about China: A sneak peek from 18 countries," Afrobarometer, September 3, 2020, available at https://afrobarometer. org/sites/default/files/africa-china_relations-3sept20.pdf.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Judd Devermont, "Haven't We Done This Before? Lessons from and Recommendations for Strategic Competition in Sub-Saharan Africa," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 17, 2019, available at https://www.csis.org/ analysis/havent-we-done-lessons-and-recommendationsstrategic-competition-sub-saharan-africa; Oliver Caslin, "Afrique-États-Unis: rencontre avec Cyril Sartor, le Monsieur Afrique de Trump" (Africa-United States: meeting with Cyril Sartor, Trump's "Mr. Africa"), Jeune Afrique, June 12, 2018, available at https://www.jeuneafrique.com/mag/564959/ politique/afrique-etats-unis-rencontre-avec-cyril-sartor-lemonsieur-afrique-de-trump/.
- 15 Judd Devermont, "A Seat at the Table: African Leadership in a Post-Covid-19 World" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2020), available at https://www. csis.org/analysis/seat-table-african-leadership-post-covid-19-world.
- 16 Obiageli Ezekwesili, "China must pay reparations to Africa for its coronavirus failures," *The Washington Post*, April 16, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ opinions/2020/04/16/china-must-pay-reparations-africaits-coronavirus-failures/.

- 17 World Health Organization, "COVID-19 Response: Seventy-Third World Health Assembly" (Geneva: 2020), available at https://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA73/ A73_CONF1Rev1-en.pdf.
- 18 Abdur Rahman Alfa Shaban, "African leaders trump Trump for attack on WHO, back Ethiopia's Tedros," Africanews, September 4, 2020, available at https://www.africanews. com/2020/04/09/african-leaders-trump-trump-for-attackon-who-back-ethiopia-s-tedros/.
- 19 Reuters Staff, "African ambassadors complain to China over 'discrimination' in Guangzhou," Reuters, April 11, 2020, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-healthcoronavirus-africa/african-ambassadors-complain-tochina-over-discrimination-in-guangzhou-idUSKCN21T0T7.
- 20 Nana Akufo-Addo, @NakufoAddo, June 1, 2020, 3:23 p.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/NAkufoAddo/st atus/1267537316391849984?s=20.
- 21 China-Africa Research Initiative, "Data: Chinese Workers in Africa, 2009–2019," available at http://www.sais-cari.org/ data-chinese-workers-in-africa (last accessed September 2021).
- 22 Tang Xiaoyang, "The Impact of Chinese Investment on Skill Development and Technology Transfer in Zambia and Malawi's Cotton Sector" (Washington: China-Africa Research Initiative, 2019), available at https://static1.squarespace. com/static/5652847de4b033f56d2bdc29/t/Scdc2a560d92 97d018387c29/1557932631542/WP-2-2019-Tang-Zambia-Malawi-Cotton, pdf.
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Barry Sautman and Hairong Yan, "Localizing Chinese Enterprises in Africa: from Myths to Policies" (Kowloon, Hong Kong: Hong Kong University of Science and Technology Institute for Emerging Market Studies, 2015), available at https://ideas.repec.org/p/hku/briefs/201505.html.
- 25 Kartik Jayaram, Omid Kassiri, and Irene Yuan Sun, "The closest look yet at Chinese economic engagement in Africa" (New York: McKinsey & Company, 2017), available at
- https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/middle-eastand-africa/the-closest-look-yet-at-chinese-economicengagement-in-africa.
- 26 Frangton Chiyemura, "Chinese firms and African labor — are building Africa's infrastructure," *The Washington Post*, April 2, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/2021/04/02/chinese-firms-african-labor-arebuilding-africas-infrastructure/.
- 27 Qingwei Meng and Eugene Bempong Nyantakyi, "Local Skill Development from China's Engagement in Africa: Comparative Evidence from the Construction Sector in Ghana" (Washington: China-Africa Research Initiative, 2019), available at https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5652847de4b033f56d2bdc29/t/Scdc2a3be79c70b c2cb9f1d0/1557932603882/WP-22-Meng-and-Nyantakyi-Local-Skill-Development.pdf.

28 Ibid.

29 Chiyemura, "Chinese firms — and African labor — are building Africa's infrastructure."

30 Ibid.

31 Tang, "The Impact of Chinese Investment on Skill Development and Technology Transfer in Zambia and Malawi's Cotton Sector."

- 32 Socrates Mbamalu, "Plight of African workers under Chinese employers," African Liberty, September 27, 2018, available at https://www.africanliberty.org/2018/09/27/ plight-of-african-workers-under-chinese-employers/.
- 33 Nyasha Chingono, "Shooting of Zimbabwe workers by Chinese mine owner shows'systemic' abuse, watchdog says," CNN, June 28, 2020, available at https://www.cnn. com/2020/06/27/africa/zimbabwe-mine-shooting-intl/ index.html.
- 34 ANI, "African workers upset over exploitation by Chinese mining firms," Big News Network, July 9, 2020, available at https://www.bignewsnetwork.com/news/265717482/ african-workers-upset-over-exploitation-by-chinesemining-firms.
- 35 Audrey Ncube, "Zimbabwean Employee Who Was Shot By Chinese Mine Owner Has Finally Been Compensated," iHarare, June 29, 2020, available at https://iharare.com/ zimbabwean-employee-who-was-shot-by-chinese-mineowner-has-finally-been-compensated/.
- 36 Chinese Embassy in Zimbabwe, @ChineseZimbabwe, June 22, 2020, 6:47 a.m. ET, Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/ChineseZimbabwe/ status/1275017533121335296?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw[... 10%2F06%2F27%2Fafrica%2Fzimbabwe-mine-shootingintl%2Findex.html
- 37 Mbamalu, "Plight of African workers under Chinese employers."
- 38 Human Rights Watch, "Zambia: Workers Detail Abuse in Chinese-Owned Mines," November 3, 2011, available at https://www.hrw.org/news/2011/11/03/zambia-workersdetail-abuse-chinese-owned-mines#.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Office of Sen. Chuck Grassley, "Grassley, Senators Express Concerns Over China's 'Debt Trap' Diplomacy With Developing Countries," Press release, August 10, 2018, available at https://www.grassley.senate.gov/news/news-releases/ grassley-senators-express-concerns-over-china-s-debttrap-diplomacy-developing.
- 42 Deborah Brautigam and Meg Rithmire, "The Chinese 'Debt Trap' Is a Myth," *The Atlantic*, February 6, 2021, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/ archive/2021/02/china-debt-trap-diplomacy/617953/; Deborah Brautigam, "A critical look at Chinese 'debttrap diplomacy': the rise of a meme," *Area Development and Policy* 5 (1) (2020), available at https://www. tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/23792949.2019.1689 828?utm_source=twitter&utm_medium=social&utm_ campaign=JOL12640&utm_term=ad.

- 43 The Citizen, "Russia and China are not trying to lead us into a 'debt trap' - Ramaphosa," October 28, 2019, available at https://citizen.co.za/news/south-africa/ government/2196818/russia-and-china-are-not-trying-tolead-us-into-a-debt-trap-ramaphosa/; Halima Athumani, "Uganda Not Worried China Will Seize Assets Over Rising Debt," Voice of America News, January 11, 2019, available at https://www.voanews.com/a/uganda-not-worriedchina-will-seize-assets-over-rising-debt/4739048.html; Salem Solomon, "Zambia Continues to Borrow as China Debt Concerns Rise," Voice of America News, September 11, 2018, available at https://www.voanews.com/a/ zambia-continues-to-borrow-as-china-debt-concernsrise/4566634.html: Collins Mwai, "Africa should be a player on the global scene, Kagame," The New Times, May 1, 2019, available at https://www.newtimes.co.rw/news/ africa-should-be-player-global-scene-kagame; Laura Zhou, "Ethiopia in talks with China to ease 'serious debt pressure' tied to New Silk Road rail link, envoy says," South China Morning Post, March 24, 2019, available at https://www. scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3002957/ethiopia-talks-china-ease-serious-debt-pressure-tied-new-silk; Geoffrey York, "Djibouti's debt-defying stunt: Taking China's money without accepting China's control," The Globe and Mail, July 16, 2019, available at https://www.theglobeandmail.com/world/article-djiboutis-debt-defying-stunt-taking-chinas-money-without-accepting/; Tetsushi Kajimoto and Tim Kelly, "African lender says China not trying to lead region into 'debt trap," Reuters, August 30, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-ticad-china/ african-lender-says-china-not-trying-to-lead-region-intodebt-trap-idUSKCN1VK0AR.
- 44 Umesh Moramudali, "Is Sri Lanka Really a Victim of China's 'Debt Trap?", *The Diplomat*, May 14, 2019, available at https://thediplomat.com/2019/05/is-sri-lanka-really-avictim-of-chinas-debt-trap/.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Kevin Acker, Deborah Brautigam, and Yufan Huang, "The pandemic has worsened Africa's debt crisis. China and other countries are stepping in.", *The Washington Post*, February 26, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/2021/02/26/pandemic-has-worsened-africasdebt-crisis-china-other-countries-are-stepping/?itid=lk_inline_manual_35.
- 47 China-Africa Research Initiative, "Loan Data, 2020," available at http://www.sais-cari.org/data (last accessed September 2021).
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Deborah Brautigam, Yufan Huang, and Kevin Acker, "Risky Business: New Data on Chinese Loans and Africa's Debt Problem" (Washington: China-Africa Research Initiative, 2020), available at http://www.sais-cari.org/s/BP-3-Brautigam-Huang-Acker-Chinese-Loans-African-Debt.pdf.
- 50 Kevin Acker and Deborah Brautigam, "Twenty Years of Data on China's Africa Lending" (Washington: China-Africa Research Initiative, 2021), available at https://static1. squarespace.com/static/5652847de4b033f56d2bdc29t/ 605cb1891cb0ff5747b12167/1616687497984/ BP+4++Acker%a2C+Brautigam+-+20+Years+of+Data+on+African+Lending.pdf.

- 51 It is important to make this distinction because Angola is one of China's major oil suppliers, and Chinese banks have long provided oil-collateralized loans to the Angolan government and its state-owned oil company Sonangol. These are repaid through oil exports. To meet balance-ofpayments problems caused by the price of oil plummeting in 2014, Angola negotiated a large infusion of finance in 2016. Jordan Link, "Neither Tightening Nor Loosening the Belt: Chinese Lending to African BRI Signatories," China-Africa Research Initiative China in Africa The Real Story blog, April 24, 2019, available at http://www.chinaafricarealstory.com/2019/04/neither-tightening-or-looseningbelt.html; Acker and Brautigam, "Twenty Years of Data on China's Africa Lending."
- 52 Ibid.

53 China-Africa Research Initiative, "Loan Data, 2020."

- 54 Anna Gelpern and others, "How China Lends: A Rare Look into 100 Debt Contracts with Foreign Governments" (Williamsburg, VA: AidData and others, 2021), available at https://docs.aiddata.org/reports/how-china-lends.html.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Jeff Mason and Michael Martina, "U.S. warned Brazil that Huawei would leave it 'high and dry' on SG," Reuters, August 9, 2021, available at https://www.reuters.com/ technology/us-warned-brazil-about-chinas-huawei-Sgnetwork-white-house-official-2021-08-09/.
- 58 Jan Cronje, "Ramaphosa says US 'clearly jealous' of Huawei," fin24, July 5, 2019, available at https://www.news24.com/ fin24/companies/financial-services/ramaphosa-says-usclearly-jealous-of-huawei-20190705.
- 59 Brian Ngugi, "Kenya dismisses US in Chinese 5G spy claims," Business Daily Africa, March 29, 2011, available at https:// www.businessdailyafrica.com/bd/economy/kenya-dismisses-us-chinese-5g-spy-claims-3339998.
- 60 W. Gyude Moore, "African countries should stay loyal to China's troubled Huawei—regardless of Trump," Quartz Africa, May 27, 2019, available at https://qz.com/ africa/1629078/africa-will-stay-loyal-to-chinas-huaweiregardless-of-trump/.
- 61 South China Morning Post, "Huawei strengthens foothold in Africa to offset US ban," June 9, 2019, available at
- https://www.scmp.com/news/world/africa/article/3013717/ huawei-strengthens-foothold-africa-amid-us-ban.
- 62 Melanie Hart and Jordan Link, "There Is a Solution to the Huawei Challenge" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at
- https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2020/10/14/491476/solution-huawei-challenge/.
- 63 Ibid.
- 64 Cobus van Staden, "How the U.S. can eclipse China in the battle over Africa," Politico, April 22, 2021, available at https://www.politico.com/newsletters/politico-chinawatcher/2021/04/22/how-biden-can-win-over-africa-inbattle-with-china-492553.
- 65 Global Development Policy Center, "China's Global Energy Finance, 2020," available at https://www.bu.edu/cgef/ - /all/ EnergySource/Coal (last accessed September 2021); China-Africa Research Initiative, "Loan Data, 2020."
- 66 China-Africa Research Initiative, "Loan Data, 2020."

- 67 Stacey Knott, "Mining Ghana's bauxite would bring in billions from China. But it could also taint the water for 5 million people", *The Washington Post*, October 28, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/africa/mining-ghanas-bauxite-would-bring-inbillions-from-china-but-it-could-also-taint-the-water-for-5-million-people/2019/10/25/e4726518-e3a7-11e9-b0a6-3d03721b85ef_story.html.
- 68 Human Rights Watch, "Guinea: Bauxite Mining Boom Threatens Rights," October 4, 2018, available at https:// www.hrw.org/news/2018/10/04/guinea-bauxite-miningboom-threatens-rights#.
- 69 Amnesty International, "Mozambique: 'Our lives mean nothing': The human cost of Chinese Mining in Nagonha, Mozambique" (London: 2018), available at https://www. amnesty.org/en/documents/afr41/7851/2018/en/.
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 Environmental Investigation Agency, "Historic Endangered Timber Smuggling Case Revealed Between Nigeria and China," Press release, November 9, 2017, available at https://eia-global.org/press-releases/historic-endangeredtimber-smuggling-case-revealed-between-nigeria-andchina.
- 72 Environmental Justice Foundation, "China's Hidden Fleet in West Africa" (London: 2018), available at https://ejfoundation.org/reports/chinas-hidden-fleet-in-west-africa-aspotlight-on-illegal-practices-within-ghanas-industrialtrawl-sector.
- 73 Kate Hodal, "Illegal fishing by foreign trawlers costs Ghana \$50m a year, researchers say," *The Guardian*, June 17, 2019, available at https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2019/jun/17/illegal-fishing-by-foreign-trawlerscosts-ghana-50-million-dollars-a-year-researchers-say.
- 74 Environmental Justice Foundation, "China's Hidden Fleet in West Africa."
- 75 Rachel Nuwer, "To Sate China's Demand, African Donkeys Are Stolen and Skinned," *The New York Times*, January 2, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/02/ science/donkeys-africa-china-ejiao.html.
- 76 Biztech Africa, "China donates \$800,000 in solar street lights to KCCA," July 22, 2014, available at https://www. biztechafrica.com/article/china-donates-800000-solarstreet-lights-kcca/8484/.
- 77 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Zambia, "Yang you ming da shi kao cha lu sa ka tai yang neng mo fang chang xiang mu" ("Ambassador Yang Youming inspects the Lusaka Solar Mill Project"), December 8, 2016, available at http://zm.chineseembassy.org/chn/ sgzxdthxx/t1422549.htm.
- 78 Xinhua News, "Kenya launches Chinese-built 50MW solar power plant," December 14, 2019, available at http://www. xinhuanet.com/english/2019-12/14/c_138631435_2.htm.
- 79 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Xi Jinping Attends the General Debate of the 76th Session of the United Nations General Assembly and Delivers an Important Speech," September 22, 2021, available at https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/ t1909172.shtml.
- 80 Ying Xia, "Wealth from Waste? Chinese Investments and Technology Transfer in the Tanzanian Plastic Recycling Industry" (Washington: China-Africa Research Initiative, 2019), available at https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5652847de4b033f56d2bdc29/t/5cdc2b0d8a9a01 00011b02cf/1557932813533/PB-2019-06-XIA-Tanzania-Plastic-Recycling.pdf.

.....

81 Ibid.

- 82 African Union and Africa Centres for Disease Control and Prevention, "COVID-19 Vaccination," available at https://africacdc.org/covid-19-vaccination/ (last accessed September 2021).
- 83 Bridge Consulting, "China COVID-19 Vaccine Tracker," available at https://bridgebeijing.com/our-publications/ our-publications-1/china-covid-19-vaccines-tracker/ (last accessed September 2021).
- 84 Judd Devermont, Aubrey Hruby, and W. Gyude Moore, "Opinion: Don't repeat Trump's mistake on trade with African nations," Devex, June 10, 2021, available at https:// www.devex.com/news/opinion-don-t-repeat-trump-smistake-on-trade-with-african-nations-100066.
- 85 Power Africa, "The Power of Partnership, Our Model at Work" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www.usaid. gov/sites/default/files/documents/Power-Africa-2020-Annual-Report-March30.pdf; U.S. Agency for International Development, "Electrify Africa Act of 2015 - Report to Congress" (Washington: 2016), available at https://www. usaid.gov/open/electrify-africa/2016.
- 86 Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs Exchange Programs, "International Visitor Leadership Program (IVLP)," available at https://exchanges.state.gov/non-us/program/ international-visitor-leadership-program-ivlp (last accessed September 2021).
- 87 Hart and Link, "There Is a Solution to the Huawei Challenge."

.....

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

